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Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services
May 11, 2009  
In Attendance:  Kathy Son, Carol West, Eric Knutsen, Priscilla Burnette, Tyler Ingalls, Karen Johnson, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Rachel Dyer, Inga Sullivan, Sue Murphy, Arthur Clum, Len Gulino, Cullen Ryan
I.  Welcome 
a. Establish taker of Minutes – Sue Murphy
b. Review agenda

c. Review/Accept minutes from April. Cullen complimented Vicky Shaw for the excellent minutes.  Tyler made a motion to accept the minutes.  Suellen seconded.  Vote was unanimous in favor.  
d. Introductions – those present introduced themselves. Cullen announced that this May is the 3 year anniversary of the formation of the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services.  Cullen gave an overview regarding the history of the Coalition.  About 4,000 people are interconnected with the Coalition. The group meets once a month.  Cullen reviewed many of the accomplishments of the Coalition.
II.  Updates:  
a. DHHS Budget and Section 21 Waiver Program – Julia Bell, Mary Lou Dyer, and Neal Meltzer were hoped be able to attend, but were unable to be present).
· Rachel Dyer present reviewed that in the Governor’s revised budget for the Waiver, Section 21, there is a proposal to change the anticipated 5% cut to funding to 7% for FY 2010.

· Cullen stated that the Waiver is closed and 51 people have been determined to be in jeopardy.  120 adults will be graduating from special education this spring – aging out of the public school system with no place to go.  At this point there is limited Community Support, but there is no residential support for people with developmental disabilities.  
b. Revenue Bond Proposal – Maine Affordable Housing Coalition.  Cullen reviewed the content of this proposal, namely that it is a $200M revenue bond proposal frontloaded so that $60M would be generated in the first two years.  All of the money would leverage Federal and private resources at 10:1 and this would begin to repair the loss of housing, energy efficiency, and job development from the depletion of the HOME Fund.  It has broad support from Democrats and leadership in the Legislature, and more needed on the Republican side.  Due to the budget situation, a compromise was reached that this would be delayed one year so that $7.5M would not need to be found in the budget in the first year – a difficult sticking point.  The second change is that supportive housing is now mandated as part of the bill.  
c. HOME Fund – Update from Cullen:  No proposal to cut this any further this year, which is good.
d. Coalition Action – Maintaining our existing safety net of supportive housing despite budget cuts – Cullen reviewed a letter to Commissioner Harvey (of Health and Human Services) urging her to take action to keep people who are in supportive housing to remain in their homes. The letter asks Commissioner Harvey to not displace anyone with mental illness, chemical dependency, developmental disabilities, or any other disabling condition from supportive housing.  Members have been asked to forward similar letters to the Commissioner.  This action continues, and the Coalition was urged to send letters.
e. Pass through from Maine Can Do Better:  There are about 150 organizations associated with ‘Maine Can Do Better’.  An Action statement came out last week asking individuals to send a message to their legislators and the governor to stop the continued erosion of Maine’s public structures, like our education, health care, and public safety systems.  Among the impacts from the most recent round of budget cuts are:  Cuts to children’s mental health services; cuts to home supports for adults with developmental disabilities; cuts to young adults with developmental disabilities; cuts to the drugs for the Elderly program; cuts to oral health programs; cuts to public employees; cuts to family planning, and cuts to child care and Head Start.  On the ‘Maine Can Do Better’ website one can click to contact the governor or legislators.  The Coalition was urged to click/send messages through the forwarded email from last week.  
f. Increasing revenues as a means to bridge the budget gap:  Bill Diamond, chair of Appropriations and Senator from Windham, has stated he does not want to raise taxes or increase revenues.  Cullen discussed how and why the Maine Can Do Better coalition is supportive of revenue increases as a means to bridge the gap in the budget shortfall.  He described how the McKernan administration had to add a ½ cent increase on the sales tax in 1991 to help the state exit the recession then, but after things recovered, this increase could be and was removed.  State revenues allow money to directly enter the state economy – particularly good for economic recovery.  Len Gulino pointed out that this is an important time for the state to considering raising revenues, particularly ones that place some burden on visitors as cities like Boston and Washington do.  Members of this Coalition were urged to contact their legislators or the Governor to consider increasing revenues instead of simply attempting to cut our way out of our budget difficulties. 
g. Discussion regarding need for housing:  It was suggested that a poll be sent out to see how many individuals involved with the Coalition are in need of housing, and forwarding this information to Maine State Housing. Cullen has stated that there is no formal application process to Maine State Housing for housing by individuals – they provide referrals, but don’t directly house people.  Developers can apply to Maine State Housing generally only when there is an RFP, which usually happens once a year.  Coalition members expressed concern that leadership within Maine State Housing is not advocating for more funding for supportive housing.  Cullen pointed out the MaineHousing will allocate $2M through Neighborhood Stabilization Program funds for non-homeless special needs supportive housing – a good sign, and likely due to their awareness of our advocacy.  Besides funding for housing, Maine State Housing is involved with many other projects, so it may be very helpful to raise awareness about housing needs of persons with developmental disabilities.  There is some concern, given that MR Services is currently subsidizing housing (because Medicaid will not allow costs for housing costs) from straight State dollars that this could go away with future budget cuts jeopardizing housing for individuals with developmental services (hence the current action campaign with letters to Commissioner Harvey).  Cullen proposed that the Coalition do a research project to find out how many individuals are in need of housing and to make this data available to Maine State Housing.  Cullen stressed the continued importance of inviting Legislators to family homes to see firsthand the issues that families are dealing with.  Cullen will pull together numbers of those currently in service, those needing services/ housing, etc.  We will review these numbers at the next meeting, and perhaps formulate some sort of poll.
III.  The Housing Summit

a. Developing strategies to pull together key players and rebuild interest in a unified force for housing and services – Update from Ed and Suellen Doggett:  The group met this morning.  The Housing Summit will be October 9 at the Civic Center in Augusta. The main speaker will be Bob Laux. There was discussion about the needs of those attending the conference.  There will be a larger presentation with several shorter presentations on a broad list of interest topics in the middle of the day.  The group will meet again next month (prior to this Coalition Meeting) to further finalize details. 
IV.  Other items for discussion 
There were no other items for discussion.
V.   Agenda for next and future Coalition meetings 
--Will have some numbers to look at regarding those in need of housing.
--Will discuss the DHHS budget update and impact of Appropriations decisions

--Impact of proposed 7% budget cut to Section 21

--Updates on actions - due to all of the Legislative happenings this month, there might be a need for some actions steps, so Cullen proposed contacting a few members if need be to put together action steps which all present agreed with

Next meeting: 6/8/09 12-2pm, same location 
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland.  
c/o Community Housing of Maine 309 Cumberland Avenue, Suite 203

 Portland, Maine 04101 207-879-0347 cullenr@maine.rr.com 


